The Honorable Robert E. Lighthizer United States Trade Representative 600 17th Street NW Washington, D.C. 20508

Dear Ambassador Lighthizer:

We write today expressing our concerns about Mexico's recent trade negotiations with the European Union (EU) and the devastating impact these actions could have on American cheese exports to Mexico. On April 21, 2018, the EU and Mexico reached an agreement in principle to modernize their current trade agreement. A summary of the agreement provided by the European Commission notes that Mexico agreed to protect 340 European geographical indications. While the final text of the agreement—and the full list of restricted names—has not been released, media reports indicate that Mexico has agreed to restrict food imports with names—most notably of cheeses—considered generic in the United States.

As you work to re-negotiate the North American Free Trade Agreement (NAFTA), we urge you to engage with your Mexican and Canadian counterparts to ensure that future trade policies do not limit export opportunities for American dairy farmers and processors. In light of Mexico's proposed agreement with the EU, we are deeply concerned that American cheesemakers will be harmed by a reversal of their current access to the Mexican market, and will be denied the opportunity to sell products to Mexican consumers using common cheese product names that have been marketed for decades. In addition, this threat to American dairy exports underscores and reaffirms the need for a renegotiated NAFTA that ensures strong market access for dairy exports to Mexico and Canada and addresses Canada's trade-distorting Class 7 dairy pricing scheme.

Geographical indications link a product to a particular region, implying that the product possesses a certain quality or reputation associated with that locale. The EU has aggressively pursued restrictions for cheeses, such as feta (Greece), Muenster (France), and parmesan (Italy), in their domestic and international trade policies. While these names are covered as geographic indications within the EU, they are generic in the United States and in numerous other countries around the world.

Mexico is the largest export destination for American cheese, accounting for roughly one-third of the \$1.3 billion in dairy products the United States exported to Mexico last year. If Mexico grants European cheese producers exclusive rights to use common cheese names, as reports indicate it has agreed to do, American producers will lose market share they have spent years developing. This policy change will have a detrimental impact on American cheese and dairy producers, who are already adversely impacted by Canada's trade-distorting policies.

The 2015 Trade Promotion Authority statute—which is currently in force—included a principal negotiating objective on geographical indications:

"The principal negotiating objective of the United States with respect to agriculture is to obtain competitive opportunities for United States exports of agricultural commodities in foreign markets substantially equivalent to the competitive opportunities afforded foreign exports in United States markets and to achieve fairer and more open conditions of trade in bulk, specialty crop, and value added commodities by [. . .] eliminating and preventing the undermining of market access for United States products through improper use of a country's system for protecting or recognizing geographical indications, including failing to ensure transparency and procedural fairness and protecting generic terms."

In order to meet this objective, the United States should engage with Mexico on geographic indication restrictions to ensure Mexico honors its existing trade commitments with the United States. American cheese exporters should be allowed to continue using common food names that Mexican consumers are familiar with. Anything less would grant European producers access to the market share that American producers have developed over decades and unjustly award them the future growth opportunities of those products. We appreciate your attention to this matter and stand ready to work with you to protect American cheese exports.

S	Sincerely,
Tammy Baldwin Unites States Senator	Pat Toomey United States Senator
Jeanne Shaheen Unites States Senator	Jerry Moran United States Senator
Claire McCaskill Unites States Senator	John Thune United States Senator

Christopher Murphy Unites States Senator	Roy Blunt United States Senator
Tina Smith Unites States Senator	Ron Johnson United States Senator
Charles E. Schumer Unites States Senator	Rob Portman United States Senator
Dianne Feinstein Unites States Senator	Charles Grassley United States Senator
Margaret Wood Hassan Unites States Senator	Kirsten Gillibrand United States Senator
Bernard Sanders Unites States Senator	Amy Klobuchar United States Senator
Richard Blumenthal Unites States Senator	Tom Udall United States Senator

Elizabeth Warren Unites States Senator	Sherrod Brown United States Senator
Maria Cantwell	Todd Young
Unites States Senator	United States Senator